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1
Purpose Report

1.1
To seek clarification on the term of the lease to Lutterworth Town Council as determined by Council for the De Verdon Road Lutterworth site owned by the Council.

2
Recommendations:
2.1
The Executive clarifies the decision as set out in Minute 238(iii) of Special Meeting of Council on 7th September 2009 (reproduced in Section 5), as to the term of the lease to be offered; whether it is:

(i)
a term of four years plus a two year notice period making 
the total lease period of six years; or 


(ii)
a term of four years with a two year minimum notice period 
within it.
3
Summary of Reasons for the Recommendations
3.1
There is currently a disagreement between the parties on the term of the lease and on what the Council had decided.
4
Impact on Communities

4.1
None arising out of this report that has not already been articulated in discussion and consideration of the matter.
5
Key Facts 

5.1
At its Special Meeting on 7th September 2009, the Council resolved minute 238 reproduced below:
238 OPTION TO PURCHASE LAND AT MOORBARNS LANE, LUTTERWORTH AND DEVERDON ROAD, LUTTERWORTH

Consideration was given to the matter of allotment provision at the DeVerdon Road and Moorbarns Lane allotment sites. Two options were presented for members’ consideration and the risks associated with both options were highlighted.
Cllr Swatridge delivered a statement following receipt of documentation from Unison. The documentation referred to an ongoing grievance matter which it was considered was inappropriate to discuss at that meeting of Council, however the document also referred to the Lutterworth allotments.

Cllr Swatridge proposed that i) a Special Task panel be established to look at the decisions and processes which had led to the current position. The draft terms of reference of the Task Panel would be initially agreed in the first instance by the two political group leaders and the Chief Executive and submitted to the next Council meeting for approval. The task panel when constituted would consist of cross-party members and an independent member ii) the Council did not exercise its option to purchase the Moorbarns Lane site.

Cllr Page seconded the motion.

The Council then debated the proposed length of the lease to be given to Lutterworth Town Council in respect of the DeVerdon Road site. It was suggested that as the site was valuable, each subsequent Council administration should take a decision on its future to ensure that the Council was making best use of its assets. It was further suggested that the most appropriate route for identification of allotment provision was through the Local Development Framework. The Council had a duty to maximise its assets and land values had fallen considerably in the last two years.

It was noted that the lease arrangements would need to be agreed by Lutterworth Town Council and that the responsibility for provision of allotments lay with Lutterworth Town Council and not Harborough District Council.

It was moved by Cllr Mrs Roeber and seconded by Cllr Callis that the Lutterworth Town Council should be offered a lease of five years with a notice period of two years to terminate the lease.

As an amendment it was further moved by Cllr Rook and seconded by Cllr Everett that Lutterworth Town Council should be offered a lease of four years with a notice period of two years to terminate the lease.

On being put to the vote the amendment was carried and thereby became the substantive motion.

On being put to the vote the motion was carried and it was:

RESOLVED that:

i)  a Special Task panel be established to look at the decisions and processes which had led to the current position. The terms of reference of the Task Panel would be agreed in the first instance by the two Political Group Leaders and the Chief Executive and submitted to the next Council meeting for approval.

ii)  the Council would not exercise its option to purchase the Moorbarns Lane site.

iii)  Lutterworth Town Council be offered a lease on the DeVerdon Road site of four years with a notice period of two years to terminate the lease.

5.2
Following the decision, a draft lease was put forward to the Lutterworth Town Council for consideration and agreement.  All but one issues has now been agreed between the parties.  The one outstanding issue is regarding the term of the lease.

5.3
In line with minute 238 above, Officers have drafted into the lease a term of four years.  However, the Town Council disagrees and contends that the Council meant to offer a lease of six years in total – four years plus a notice period of two years.  A letter received from the Town Council is attached at Appendix A.
5.4
It is therefore considered that in order to resolve the disagreement, clarification needs to be given as to the Council decision on the term of the lease, i.e. whether the total term of the lease is four years or six years.

6
Legal Issues

6.1
Currently no lease exists between the parties in respect of the land and the Council has advised the Town Council that it is allowing continued occupation as a ‘tolerated trespasser’ but that the arrangement must be normalised urgently.
6.2
This matter has come before the Executive because the Head of Legal Service has advised that land and property matters are an Executive function and not a matter for Council.

6.3
The lease was drafted by an external legal advisor appointed by the Council.  Their advice is that the lease must not have a specific notice period identified  within it.  The reason is that if a notice period is included then that could provide a protection or a challenge route to the lessee in terms of a renewal.  Therefore, the legal advice to the Council is that the lease should only be for a term without any notice periods built into it, i.e. a term of four years or six years.  The lease would then cease at the end of the term (effluxion of time) and the Council would then have the option of entering into a new lease if it so wished.  There would not be a renewal of the lease but a new lease with a new term.
6.4
Clearly, the Council would be able to convey its intentions of whether it wished to enter into a new lease at the end of the term well in advance of the end date.  So the matter of the notice period would be in the Council’s control.  Conversely the lessee could seek early indication from the Council of its intentions regarding a new lease well in advance of the end of the lease.  But, the legal advice is clear not to include a notice period.
7
Resource Issues
7.1
None arising directly from this report.
8
Equality Impact Assessment Implications/Outcomes 
8.1
None arising direct from this report.
9
Impact on the Organisation

9.1
The term of the lease will determine the timing of when the Council will next be able to consider the future use of the land.  Please see paragraph 6.3 and 6.4 above.
10
Community Safety Implications

10.1
None arising directly from this report.
11
Carbon Management Implications
11.1
None.
12
Risk Management Implications
12.1
None.
13
Consultation
13.1
None required.

14
Options Considered
14.1
None to consider.

15
Background Papers
15.1
None.
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